Minutes of the LRUF Meeting - Monday 12th January 2009 
@ the Broadwater Farm Community Centre

Present: Su Jolly (Broadwater Centre manager); Irene Lee and Brian Scott (Friends of Grahame Lee); Martin Burrows (Back To Earth and FLR); Ray Swain, Dave Morris and Joan Curtis (all Friends of Lordship Rec); Helen Steel (FLR and Lordship Rec gardener); Paul Ely (LBH Recreation Services); Bernadette Riganti (LBH neighbourhood manager); Fran Bradshaw and Jennie Swain (Anne Thorne Associates)     Apologies: Luisa Baker (Project Officer LBH); Michael Loughnane (LBH Parks manager); Anna Thomas (Maze West Residents’ Association); Anne Gray (West Green Residents’ Association); Judy Wells (Broadwater Farm Community Centre); Mike Bury (BTCV); Deniz Huseyin (Friends of Graham Lee)


1. Minutes of Last Meeting (24th November 2008) The final word of item 5 (Back to Earth Projects) should have read “ letters” and not “applications” as printed. Item 8 (Audience Development Workshop) should have contained a reference to some of the funding raised for the Audience Development Workshop being earmarked for the annual festival in the Rec.

2. New Playground      Paul confirmed, as agreed at the previous meeting, that the plans for the playground had been amended to restore the “desire line” pathway between the paddling pool and the play equipment. 

The original plans had, however, been modified slightly. The playground will now be a little smaller in area, but there will be no reduction in the amount of play equipment from the original plans. The location of the proposed mound has been moved very slightly to the right in order to achieve a more central position and offer a better view from the Environmental Centre. Copies of a diagram of the revised plan were passed around the Forum.

Paul reported that there had been delays in costing, but this had now been resolved. Estimates will now go before the Council Procurement Committee on 30th March and it is now expected that work on the playground will start on 10th May and be completed by 20th July in order for it to be opened for the start of the school summer holidays.

It was pointed out that a small patch of grass approximately one square metre in depth on the “desire line” path is invariably very boggy.It needs to be paved at the same time as the playground works are being done. Paul said that he would look in to this.

3. New Tree Planting    Helen reported that the planting of new trees on either side of the Walpole Road gate had gone ahead on 30th November as planned and financed by the Friends of Lordship Rec. Despite freezing temperatures 18 people had planted 12 trees (wild pear, chestnut and mulberry). One wild pear tree remains waterlogged despite all efforts to rectify this.

Just before Christmas Paul had invited local press to report the GLA funding vote campaign. Dave had an idea of a photo-shoot of local teenagers planting a tree. This was agreed by parks staff and manager, Clasford (football teams manager) and Just for Girlz. There were plans for an apple tree, or indeed three or four, next to the multi-use games area. Unfortunately, for several reasons this had not taken place, but such a proposal remains a possibility for the future. Ray added that the Friends group would like to plant a special tree somewhere in the Rec to mark their involvement in the park.

Paul said that, although the council supported the planting of new trees in the Rec, he requested that he be notified of all such proposals in order for him to consult the architects who are responsible for design in the Rec.

4. Tree Relocation - Graham Lee Memorial Plantation    In relation to the proposed regeneration project for the Moselle river and its impact on the existing tree plantations in the Rec, Irene once again expressed the concerns of the Friends of Graham Lee at the prospect of 50% of the memorials plantations trees being moved to another area. This figure is stated in the Masterplan Notes (March 2006 and October 2008), and in Halcrow’s Restored Moselle Brook report. 

Irene said that, although Paul had stated at the previous LRUF meeting on 24 Nov that the figure would not be as high as 50%, this had not been recorded at Item 4 of the minutes. Paul reaffirmed that, although a precise figure cannot be put on the number of trees to be removed with the river regeneration, it would not be as high as 50% and it remains the council’s policy not to lose trees from its parks. Dave said that the LRUF is committed to protecting as many of the memorial trees as possible, but it was hard to forecast what may happen, let alone plan for the area around the river, until Halcrow (consultants) had completed its research and come up with practical designs for the restored river based on its engineering and hydrology needs.

5. Moselle River Regeneration Project    Paul reported that water quality reports recently carried out by the Environmental Agency on the main Moselle river had revealed very poor quality. Rainfall can affect water quality and although these tests had been done during a time of low rainfall, the results are nevertheless disturbing in view of the proposed regeneration of the river hopefully in 2011. It had been hoped to get rid of the culvert and open up the river by then, but in view of the to-date test results, this may not be possible.There were a number of options to consider. The HLF is aware of this problem. Halcrow has now been contracted to carry out immediate tests on three areas of the river. The cost of Halcrow carrying out these tests and an assessment of the water situation with regard to the main river and the secondary culvert is expected to be high, but needs to be done given the high importance of this to the whole regeneration programme. 

Household and business waste going in to the river due to misconnection is felt to be a contributing factor in the poor water quality. The initial responsibility for checking with households and businesses with regard to misconnection lies with Thames Water, who indeed wrote a couple of years ago to (we believe) up to 20,000 properties around the upstream area. Paul added that if owners of properties did not respond to Thames Water’s letters, it was up to the council to take follow-up action.

The Environmental Agency has recently gone public on its commitment to improving London’s enclosed waterways, including the Moselle.Irene felt that it was important to address the maintenance problems of the culvert independently of the regeneration programme, as the stench frequently emanating from the ditch in the vicinity of the Broadwater Farm estate could constitute a Health and Safety issue.

6. Back to Earth Projects    Martin said that the community kitchen was now operating each Friday and in addition the next two Food Co-op market days wouldbe 17th and 31st January. Extra funding for the projects had recently been obtained from the Tudor Trust, but Martin stressed the need for more support letters.

7. City Farm    A decision over the siting of the proposed City Farm has still not been made. Paul told the Forum that only two areas remained as potential sites for the farm. The HLF has viewed the site by the Lordship Lane Gates as unsuitable (as recorded in the minutes in the previous two LRUF meetings) and Paul sees no point in trying to persuade the HLF to the contrary as it could jeopardise the whole HLF funding. This leaves the north-west corner of the Rec by Walpole Road and the south-east field by Broadwater Farm, both of which have a number of pros and cons.

Back To Earth, who will manage the farm, have concerns over the siting in the south-east field, mainly due to the cost of solving drainage problems in that area (boggy ground being unsuitable for animal grazing) and awkward access for visits by schoolchildren etc. A drainage report of the area is currently being drawn up.
Also there are access issues regarding the north-west corner.

Paul foresees planning permission difficulties if siting at the north-west corner is pursued. Regarding access there, there is an alleyway but its ownership is not known and bringing it into the public domain may be problematic and take time. 

Paul and Martin agreed to collect all evidence and consider all factors with some degree of urgency in order to finally decide on a site as this was holding up other plans for the Rec.Dave said a decision seemed to be mainly around engineering and practicability issues. Paul felt that more consultation was also required, and would ask Luisa to inform and discuss this with neighbouring homes at both sites.

8. GLA Funding    As recorded at the previous meeting, an award of £400.000 is available from the GLA subject to a public vote.Out of 47 parks involved, 10 would get the funding based on being able to demonstrate mass public support. The Parks Dept and the Friends, and many others, were trying to pull all the stops out to ensure the widest publicity in this matter, including through schools, door to door leafleting, the local press and email networking. Paul confirmed also that Lordship Rec is one of 6 London parks in the running for a separate £2m grant via the GLA, but this was not related to the voting.

9. Lake    No further news on lake projects, but the Friends and BTCV should continue to liaise over fundraising. Martin suggested Back To Earth could also assist in this regard.

10. Environmental Centre (EC)    Fran and Jennie, architects from Anne Thorne Associates, gave a presentation of a proposed design for the Environmental Centre. A model of the proposed design was displayed and drawings were passed around the Forum. The general feeling seemed to be that the overall design was exciting and mostly practical. There were key concerns which needed addressing regarding some of the features and layout, and to ensure it would be sustainable and accessible to park users for many years into the future. 

Although the proposed building will be much larger than the present one, the historic hedge and tree will be kept. The new building will have a green roof in the form of two partially overlapping leaves, the larger over the big room and the smaller over the café. There are several options for the make-up of the green roof. It could consist of a sedum blanket with drought resistant plants, or a more conventional garden with shrubs, plants, pots etc. Access to the roof would only be from the inside of the building and the Forum stressed the importance of safety and security, making sure the design made it very difficult to be reached by climbing up the side of the building.

There was much discussion over the materials to be used in the building. Fran said that there were several options when it came to the material for the building walls.Straw bale was currently favoured, either on a stone or timber foundation or a combination of the two. Straw bales give good insulation and are eco friendly, but Fran added that if a timber structure was preferred this would not present a design problem.

It was felt that, to enable ease of access for the various groups using different parts of the Centre, that as many of the units as possible should have lockable outside doors. This would mean that usage would not depend on staffing, and would not necessarily have to entail the opening up of the entire building, as long as the internal doors were also lockable of course.

Joan pointing out that under the current proposed design the Mothers and Toddlers Group would not have atoilet within its space and the children would have to cross a corridor to reach one of the two toilets within the building. The Forum was unanimous in recommending that a dedicated child-friendly toilet be provided in the Mothers and Toddlers Group room. The Friends also stressed the need for the public toilet to be accessible from the outside, and available at certain times during daylight hours when the building is not staffed. It was agreed that such access at those times could be restricted to the toilet only and not afford a way in to the rest of the building.

Helen raised the question of the provision of a shower in the EC stating that if pesticides are used in the Rec there is a mandatory legal requirement for the gardeners to have access to one.Paul added that he had no objection to a shower being included in the design, but he did not want it to become just another storage area in the event of its virtual non-use. He also expected that the back of the Shell Theatre would become the depot for the parks staff.

Other aspects concerning the new building were raised, including the provision of adequate storage space for all users and for this need not to be underestimated in the design. Also what, if any,provision could be made to accommodate dog walkers, bearing in mind that they are regular Rec users. The potential opening hours of the café was also discussed. Paul said that this would depend upon its usage and has not yet been looked at in real detail. Paul anticipates cost pressures and recommends that ways be found to hopefully minimise or reduce the size of the building and yet still provide suitable accommodation for all users.

The Friends stressed the need for the EC to be as vandal-proof as is humanly possible and for the building to be of a robust, functional fit-for-purpose design which will last for many, many years to come. 

Dave urged everyone to think over the various options and come up with suggestions for the design with regard to the lay-out and also the building materials.The architects didn’t think that any of the views expressed at the meeting were a design problem. Fran and Jennie said they planned to attend a Friends meeting and also visit the Mother & Toddler group to get their detailed views. [See some of these views, appended at the end].

11. Next Meeting     6.30pm on Monday 9th February in the Broadwater Farm Community Centre.


-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


Lordship Rec City Farm Development 
Recreation Services
4th February 2009

Walpole Road and Broadwater Farm City Farm Public Consultation - Highlight Report

Introduction

There are exciting plans to build a new City Farm in Lordship Recreation Ground as part of a wider regeneration programme. The plans have been developed over the last 5 years in partnership with the Friends of Lordship Rec, other stakeholders and in consultation with park users and local people. Subsequently Lordship put together a successful HLF application and has been earmarked for significant funding.

The future location of the City Farm is currently under discussion. The two locations currently being reviewed for suitability include:
* North west corner (adjacent to Walpole Residents)
*  South East Corner (adjacent to Broadwater Farm Estate Residents)

To help LBH to come to a final decision on the location for the City Farm, on the 22nd January 2009, a consultation leaflet broadly outlining the City Farm proposal was posted to approximately 50 residents, this included 30 residents who overlook Lordship Recreation Ground in the Debden and Croydon blocks on Broadwater Farm Estate and 20 residents and businesses along Walpole Road and the corner of Lordship Lane. 

The overall objectives of the consultation was to gauge public opinion on the City farm development, the possibility of citing the development at either of the locations and the possibility if opening up the unofficial entrance on Walpole Road.

On the 28th and 29th January 2009 a resident questionnaire was carried out at approximately 60 residents, 30 households at each site- each resident were asked the following questions:

1. Are you aware of the improvement and development plans for Lordship Recreation ground?
2. How do you feel the overall improvements would benefit the local community?
3. In what ways would a City Farm benefit you and your family?
4. What are the opportunities and drawbacks from the farm being possibly close to your property?
5. Do you have any issues or concerns with any aspects of this proposal?
6. What are your views on developing a new entrance on Walpole Road and do you support this?

Broadwater Farm Consultation (Debden Block and Croydon Block) 

The resident questionnaire was carried out by Luisa Baker (LBH) and Dave Morris (Chair of LRUF) on 28th Jan 2009

* Total of 30 households contacted, 10 households responded to the questionnaire on the day.
* One person refused to comment
* Approximately 20 households were not in at the time.

General Findings:

1. Around 60% of people were already aware of the future plans for Lordship Rec.
2. All participants when asked felt that the plans for general plans for Rec. were positive for the Estate and the wider local community. 
3. All but one participant thought that the city farm was a positive project and would be of benefit to themselves, their family and the Broadwater Farm Estate. One respondent did not know if it would benefit them. However, many were concerned with the security of the farm and the safety of the farm animals.
* Most residents did not mind if the unofficial entrance on Walpole Road was opened to form a new entrance. Some people expressed that it would create ‘good cut through to the shops’.

City Farm development reaction - resident comments:

1. ‘Yes a city farm would benefit the local community, this would be good for everyone’ - Debden resident.
2. ‘This would make a difference, provide something for the children who never get to see live animals’ - Debden Resident
3. ‘Lots of people would use it. At the moment the park is only used in the summer this would be used at weekends throughout the year’ - Debden Resident

The majority of residents we spoke to were positive about the farm being close to their property and a couple of residents were indifferent or didn’t mind - comments included:

1. ‘I’m happy for the farm to be close, that part of the Park is empty and isn’t doing anything’ - Debden Resident
2. ‘the farm should be nearer the estate so it can benefit the people who live here, it would be easier for us if it was closer’ - Debden Resident
3. ‘I like my views as it is, but I think the farm would be safer to look after if it was closer’ - Croydon Resident
4. ‘I don’t think it matters where it is as long as it is safe’ - Debden Resident
5. I’m very happy for the farm to be close, I would like to look over and see the farm - I love animals’ - Debden Resident

Walpole Road Consultation

Resident questionnaire carried out by Luisa Baker (LBH) on 29th January 2009

* Total of 20 households contacted, 11 households responded to the questionnaire on the day.
* No-one refused to comment
* Approximately 9 households were not in at the time.

General Findings:

1. Around 70% of people were already aware of the future plans for Lordship Rec.
2. Most participants when asked felt that the plans for general plans for Rec. were positive for the wider community in general but expressed some concerns with a City Farm. 
3. There were some participants with very strong views against the city farm by the Walpole Road location and a couple with the suitability of the farm in the Rec. regardless of location.
4. There were mixed opinions as to whether LBH should adopt unofficial entrance on Walpole Road and open to form a new entrance. Some people expressed that it would be a positive change and ‘stop dumping and antisocial behaviour’ creating a more convenient entrance for some, while others felt it would create further security issues at night and some did not feel that the Park needed another entrance.

Reactions from Walpole Road residents regarding the City farm.

1. ‘we don’t want a city farm here, there is already issues with traffic along this road and this will make the problem worse’ - Walpole Road Resident
2. ‘there will be vandalism and the animals will be disturbed, I’m not keen on the idea’ - Walpole Road Resident
3. ‘excellent idea, I am in full support - it would be good for the children - it should be in a more central location but I don’t mind it being close by’ - Walpole Road Resident
4. ‘good idea in principle, but I’m not sure it will work here - it would be better off by the Broadwater farm as there are allotments - there is also a road which can act as a buffer’ - Walpole Road Resident
5. ‘the farm in this area would affect the openness of the park - it would spoil the views but children would enjoy it’ - Walpole Road Resident
6. ‘parking on Walpole Road is already a problem and a city farm would only exacerbate the issue. I am also concerned with rats and foxes - this would be a problem.’ - Walpole Road Resident
7. ‘I don’t want the farm, it will be misused and there will be rats. I don’t understand why you want one’ - Walpole Road Resident


Luisa Baker
LBH Senior Project Development Officer
4.02.2009
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Some feedback about the Lordship Rec Environmental Centre draft proposals

2.2.09

Hi Martin (Back To Earth) and Fran Bradshaw (Ann Thorne Assocs)   cc: Debbie and Maria (MTG), Friends of Lordship Rec, Luisa & Paul (LBH)

The Friends at our meeting in the park yesterday discussed the exciting draft designs for the Environmental Centre. We have also been given in writing (to pass on) the views of the Mother & Toddler Group. I know that the designers, Ann Thorne Associates, said at the Users Forum that they will visit the MTG and the Friends to discuss the proposals in more detail, but that has not yet been arranged. The MTG can be contacted directly: Maria  07701 080310  [mariasharwood@msn.com]  +  Debbie  8529 8903  [daughter - bexterboo@hotmail.com]
  
Anyway, for the meantime we can summarise some of the key points as follows:

The Friends:

- Support the points raised by members at the last Users Forum meeting. Some of these are set out, below:
- general approval of the concept and design, but some concern re the size and the need to ensure facilities are useable by User Groups 7 days per week, not dependent on formal staffing when its not present. Such access would save money and could be critical to the long term useability and sustainability of the facilities.
- need for authorised User Groups (like the Friends) to have direct access to relevant units via keys to outside doors. This will enable easy access without having to continually open up or traipse through the whole centre
- the toilets to be likewise accessible from the outside, allowing direct public access (at appropriate times, when unlocked) 
- robust vandal-resistant design of the centre
- a dog-walkers hang out point at an appropriate spot
- Friends and other User Groups (if they wish) to be part of the management committee of the Centre

The Mother & Toddler Group [from their letter]

- Have been unable to attend LRUF meetings of late but remain committed to the overall improvements for the Rec
- Understand that they wouldn't be allocated a purpose-built childcare facility just for themselves, but are surprised that the toilets and kitchen are not attached to the community area.
- Need a children's toilet in the community space so that children can go to the toilet safely without having to have an adult taking them there and keeping watch
- Also believe the community space needs direct access to the kitchen, not just for their group but for anyone hiring out that space for events and activities
- Appreciate the 'covered play deck' outside the community space, but ask is that area able to be fenced off so that young children can run around safely in that area without entering the full playground? Again, this is not only crucial to the MTG but would benefit others hiring that space. 


best wishes

Dave Morris
For the Friends
